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The All Party Parliamentary Group on Bereavement Support
Minutes 
Date:	11 September 2017

Location:	Palace of Westminster

Present:	Linda Magistris (LM)	Paula Abramson
	Carolyn Harris MP (CH)	Alex Mancini 	
	Rhian Burke	Kate Holmes
	Tracey Bleakley	Debbie Kerslake
	Fiona Murphy (FM)	Alison Penney
	Rupert Marks	Rupert Cunningham
	Jan Soulsby	Will Quince MP
	Emma Radley	Kim Bird				
	Lucy Herd		
						
Apologies:	Finella Craig				Camilla Gooden
		Jane Harris				Shirlie Kemp
		Ann Chalmers				Steve Marshall	
		Liz Dempsey
	Ruth Sheridan

CH opened the meeting and handed over to Fiona Murphy (FM) to talk about the initiatives established in Manchester using the Swan model, which stands for “Sign, Words, Action and Needs”.  This allows families to be given control in uncontrollable situations.
FM explained that they had “thrown away the rule book” and listened to the families to develop their system.  They have a dedicated specialist bereavement nurse who attends after every death to support the family.  Where a death is expected, families have open visiting hours and are allowed to bring in pets or whatever they feel they need – FM attempts to provide the impossible.
In most circumstances, they can have the death certificate issued within 24 hours, there is a dedicated space from where death certificates can be collected.  The main purpose is to create a better memory which involves providing hand prints, locks of hair, spending time with deceased, property is not handed over in a plastic bag, the local Girl Guides make bags specifically for this purpose.
Families decide for themselves if they want the help of a bereavement nurse, they are then contacted within one week.  In the case of an unexpected death, the nurse supports the family until the inquest which they attend and an exit strategy is put in place.  Clear Benefit: the need for ongoing counselling is less and the number of complaints has significantly reduced.  
It was felt that this would be welcomed by the Care Quality Commission and Medical Referees and can be seen as an opportunity to show good practice.
LM discussed the other initiatives rolled out by FM including free car parking in hospitals for visitors of terminally ill patients or bereaved; the bereavement support groups set up by Tescos who have a buddy system to help a bereaved person do their first shop; and the comfort packs provided free by Asda which are included in the bags provided by the Girl Guides (the Girl Guides being a national institution, this can be provided countrywide). 
LM then questioned how the Swan model could be implemented nationwide.  It was suggested that the Bereavement Alliance could be utilised along with CQC.  Evidence of falling complaints will also engage Commissioners.
Tracey Bleakley commented that we should collate some statistics to find out how bereavement impacts on mental health.  There are a high proportion of children and young people who develop mental health problems within 2 years of the death of a parent.  Schools are provided with bereavement training by Child Bereavement UK but schools generally only react at the point of a death occurring, training is not provided beforehand.  It was suggested that bereavement training should form part of a Teacher Training Course.
LM discussed the Good Grief Card and the idea of a 24 hour helpline with the purpose of directing callers to the website and providing a first point of call for those impacted by a bereavement.  There was a discussion around training governance and providing credible volunteers and how this would be funded and sustained.  It was concluded that we identify what we already know about existing phone lines how these might be utilised for the specific purposes of helping the bereaved.
LM raised the idea of a National Bereavement Month.  It was suggested that a month was too long to maintain focus and momentum and a week is a better timeframe and would attract more media attention.
It was suggested that Dying Matters Week could be used to focus on bereavement and the Good Grief Trust.  Tracey Bleakley suggested that a Steering Group be set up and anyone wanting to be a member should email her directly.
CH thanked everyone for attending and advised she would be in touch with a date for the next meeting.
Date of next meeting: 12 December 2017 – Committee Room 19 – The Palace of Westminster from 3.30pm – 5.30pm
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